4Sight Vision Support Annual General Meeting

Friday 24th November 2023 at 11am.

Via Virtual Zoom Video Conferencing
1. Welcome

The meeting was opened via video link at 11am by the 4Sight Vision Support Chairman Dr Norman Boyland DL who welcomed everyone to this years’ meeting.
2. Attendees/Apologies for Absence

Robert Hayes (Vice Chairman) sent apologies. All other officers were present. There were 13 attendees in total, with 5 in person at Victoria Drive Bognor, and 8 attendees via Zoom, which included trustees, staff, and a Partner from Kreston Reeves.  

3. Minutes of the AGM held on Friday 18th November 2022.
The Chairman presented these minutes, and they were accepted and will be signed as a true reflection of that meeting.  There were no matters arising.  
The minutes were proposed by Arthur Mason, seconded by Julia Kirkham, and unanimously agreed by all members present and the 10 voting members who had notified us of their voting intention prior to the meeting.
3. Report from 4SIGHT Chairman – Dr Norman Boyland DL.
In my address last year, I spoke about a time of uncertainty with new challenges and being prepared for these. It is pleasing to report that we have been successful and are weathering the storm of high inflation accompanied by austerity and high interest rates. Like other charities we have found it extremely challenging, demanding on our staff and volunteers and difficult as far as our finances are concerned. However, even with all these headwinds, the 4Sight team lead by Kirstie have delivered all our services and grown our delivery footprint, including the establishment of low vision clinics in the Queen Victoria Hospital together with an increase of five hundred, or twenty two percent of active service users.

While costs of our operations have been tightly controlled, we have not been immune to the inflationary pressures of this period. Additionally, it has become increasingly difficult to raise the funds required to balance the budget and for a second year running we have had to dip into our reserves, while we had originally set out to produce a small surplus. Notable however, are the innovative efforts of the fundraising team to develop new strategies to attract new funding streams and the work of the whole team in making very best use of available resources. Kirstie and her team have continued to examine the way they work, particularly considering several resignations and I would like to thank them all for the dedication and flexibility they have shown in adapting work patterns to conserve resources. 
The retirement of Mel Adams, our Finance manager, earlier this year after 22 years of service left a particularly large gap. I would like to record the thanks of the Board to Mel for having kept us reliably informed of the state of the Charity’s finances throughout her time with us. We are now delighted to welcome Paul Green who is taking on responsibilities for property and governance as well as taking up the finance role.
One of the most valuable assets available to us is the human resource so generously offered through our incredible team of volunteers. The contribution they make to the work of the charity, with their time and through their vocational skills is critical to all that is achieved. It is worth recalling again that their efforts were recognised, very deservedly, last year with a Queens award for volunteering.  As well as direct contact with service users there are many administrative roles and areas where their professional skills can used to help us, while at the same time providing huge fulfilment to those who are prepared to give their time in this way. The ever-increasing use of electronic communication widens the scope for this form of support with contributions welcomed from across the County and not limited to those who can access offices in Bognor or Shoreham. I wish to pass the thanks of the Board to all our volunteers for the incredibly valuable work they do.
Key support is also drawn from our Patronage and sadly I must record that during the past year two of our Vice Patrons have passed away. The Right Hon. Lord Young of Graffham and Major Mark Scarse-Dickens have both been long term supporters of 4Sight, and on behalf of the Board I wish to record our most grateful thanks for their past interest and services to 4Sight.   Through the year the Board has given much thought to the matter of Patronage and the way we engage with our Vice Patrons so we might make best use of the influence they are able to provide.     
The Trustee Board has met on four occasions during the year with the Finance and Audit Committee meeting five times to complete more detailed scrutiny of finances and budget preparation. I am grateful to all Trustees for the time they have made available to support both the charity and me personally during the year. We all care deeply about the work of the Charity and are conscious of the responsibilities Trusteeship involves.  It is with some sadness therefore I must report that Robert Hayes our vice Chairman, and Maureen Jenkins have encountered pressing personal circumstances, and as a result wish to stand down at this AGM. They have both generously offered to continue their work as volunteers and for this, the personal support they have offered to me and their outstanding work for the Charity, I wish to thank them. The Board has actively sought nominations to trusteeship during the year and while to date this has not resulted in any new nominations, efforts are being stepped up to identify suitable candidates. In the meantime, all remaining trustees are prepared to continue in post and offer themselves for re-election. I am most grateful to all of them for their insights and their ongoing contributions both to board discussion and more widely in their separate volunteering roles. I recommend them all to the Members.     

5. Report from 4SIGHT Chief Executive – Kirstie Thomas 
I would like to thank Norman for his report and for his words which will mean a lot to the staff team and volunteers. 
2022/23 was a challenging year, where we walked from one crisis into another, coming out of the COVID 19 pandemic and into the cost-of-living crisis. I would like to thank all the staff team and volunteers for all their incredible work during this period.
This year we have produced an Impact Report for the first time, which is a snapshot of our Annual Report. The key things to highlight are the large increase in referrals (32% increase), the largest we have ever experienced, along with a 150% increase in support for benefits advice, largely attributable to the cost-of-living crisis. We have seen increases in demand across all our services. 
We now help over 3,000 people, which is around 10% of the total population who suffer from sight loss in West Sussex. We would like to reach more, but resources and financial pressures stop us from doing so. 

During the year we reviewed our priorities. The priorities are -  

· Increase the number of Blind and partially sighted people we support. 

· Ensure our services are relevant and user-led through continuous engagement. 

· Promote the importance of good eye health and sight loss prevention. 

· Raise our profile across West Sussex

· Ensure we are fit for purpose and sustainable. 

I am pleased to report we are on target to deliver these priorities, which are regularly reviewed, and embedded within the organisation. 
We also assess ourselves against the Chairty Excellence Framework to ensure that we are governed in the correct manner, taking actions in any areas where we need to improve the management and governance of the charity.

The values of 4Sight Vision Support are caring, trusted and forward thinking. I see these values in action very single day and I am proud to lead such a brilliant charity.
I would also like to thank Norman and the Board of Trustees for giving me invaluable support and encouragement over the year, I could not do it without you.
6. Report from 4SIGHT Hon. Treasurer – Arthur Mayson.
The full Statutory Accounts as required by the Companies Acts and Charity Commission Regulations are available via the website and hard copy is available on request. These are the accounts we are required to lodge with the authorities and must provide to funders when applying for grants or quoting for the supply of services. They are of necessity complex with considerable detail and supporting notes. To assist in understanding them there is an easy-to-follow summary in the Statement of Financial Affairs.
The key figures are noted in the Financial Performance section of the Trustees Report, pages 9-11. In summary we ended the year with a deficit (loss) of £36,672. This was against a planned surplus of £2,933 but should be viewed alongside a deficit of £59,555 last year.
The Trustees have responsibility to manage the resources of the Charity to meet its objectives after making appropriate reserves to cover future liabilities. As can be seen from the Statement the main shortfall in income has been from trusts and foundations grants and community fundraising and events. Costs continue to be well controlled but there are a couple of areas which will impact in the future namely the maintenance of the HQ building. 
The difficulty with grant applications is that funders react to current economic and social issues and have been placing greater emphasis on inflation and cost of living matters. This impacts on our approach to them but Julie and the fundraising team have identified this problem and are adapting our approach accordingly. Similarly fundraising events have proved difficult to restart post Covid although efforts in this respect continue and we are grateful for those which have succeeded. These conditions continue into the current year so although we still have adequate reserves for the immediate future in our planning, we must consider the possibility of difficult times ahead.
There were changes in the finance team in the year with the retirement of our long serving Finance Manager, Mel Adams, and the arrival of a worthy successor, Paul Green. I wish to record my personal thanks to Mel for her hard work over the years and to welcome Paul with whom I look forward to working with in the future.
It is pleasing to be given an unqualified examination (audit) by our examiners, Keston Reeves, whom I would like to thank for their help and assistance in achieving this.
To conclude, the year under review may be considered satisfactory but we need to recognise ongoing problems and plan accordingly and this process is already exercising the minds of the Trustees.

7. Report from Independent Examiner – Kreston Reeves
Norman Boyland welcomed Lucy Hammond to the meeting. Kreston Reeves complete the independent examination of the accounts for 4Sight Vision Support.
The major reason for the deficit was a reduction in grant income, and this is a trend seen by many other charities. However, the fact that unrestricted income is in a higher proportion to restricted income than in previous years is positive, as it allows more flexibility in terms of what you do with your funding. 

Looking forward it is important to review budgets to reflect changes to income and that you need to reflect inflationary pressures correctly considering the inflation crisis. This will give you a better understanding of where you are likely to end up at the end of the financial year. 
It is pleasing that you have some headroom between cash and paying liabilities, which is important in periods of uncertainty. This allows services to be provided while continuing to find new income streams.
The Trustee Report clearly highlights your impact, which cannot always be said for some other charities, and this, along with the Impact Report, really proves that you are making a difference. 
It is important that cash management is a priority in the new financial year, and ‘cash is king’.
Thank you for providing all the information necessary for the independent audit. 

8. Annual Trustee Report and Accounts for 2021/20212
Norman Boyland then asked if there were any questions on the Annual Trustee Report and Accounts to which there were none. He therefore formally presented the report and accounts to members for adoption.

The Annual Trustee Report and Financial Statements for the financial year 2022/23 were proposed by Heather Bell, seconded by Maureen Jenkins, and approved for adoption by all those present and by proxy by 10 voting members.
9. Election of the existing Trustees
Norman Boyland stated that the Trustees are elected each year and that members are given the option to vote for any changes. It was confirmed all the existing trustees planned to stand again for re-election this year, except for Robert Hayes and Maureen Jenkins. 

Norman Boyland asked if there were any queries or objections to any of the trustees standing again.  No objections or queries were raised. 

Trustees were nominated as follows:
Honorary Officers

· Chairman:
Norman Boyland

· Vice-Chair:
Vacant
· Treasurer:
Arthur Mayson

Elected Trustees
· Jan Penn

· Sheilagh Baker

· Heather Bell

· Julia Kirkham
10 members voted in advance to allow existing trustees to stand for re-election. There were no objections.
10.  Questions from the Floor
Norman Boyland invited questions from the floor to either himself, Arthur Mayson as Treasurer or to Kirstie Thomas. None were raised. 
11. Chairman’s closing remarks
Dr Norman Boyland thanked members and guests for attending. 
The meeting closed at 11.30am.
Signed: ……………………………….............. 

Dr Norman Boyland DL.

Date: …………………………….
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